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CALL TO ORDER   The meeting was called to order at 2:24 pm.  Jeremy introduced student representative Jena Losch, who will be a non-voting member of Governing Council.  She is a tutor in the Reading Center and a concurrently enrolled high school student.  Today’s agenda, and the minutes of Sept. 11, 2007 were approved. .
PUBLIC COMMENT  Brandon Smith reported a concern of Susan Petit about prerequisite blocking in the foreign language department.  Students blocked because they haven’t taken prerequisite courses may be discouraged from taking additional steps to enroll, even if they are qualified for the course because, for example, they have lived abroad.  There should at least be a message inviting students to call in if they think they are prepared for the course.  Jeremy pointed out prerequisite blocking works well for courses like English 100, but in technology, business, and vocational areas, prerequisite “or statements” are long.  We could lose lots of students if challenging prerequisites is a hassle.  Prerequisite blocking has been required by Title 5 for several years and we have been out of compliance.  Our administrators want it up and rolling in Spring 2008.  Skyline got seriously dinged on this at its last accreditation, and it might become an accreditation issue for CSM. 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT  Jeremy has set up a meeting of concerned faculty with VPSS Jennifer Hughes on prerequisite blocking.  She can comment on the feasibility of workarounds such as challenge processes to allow otherwise qualified students who lack prerequisite courses to enroll in classes.  Eileen said data showing how many students walked away because of prerequisite blocking would be interesting.  Jeremy said if meetings with Jennifer aren’t fruitful, we should throw up a wall, but it would be better to do the work to be in compliance.  Skyline and Cañada have prerequisite blocking, so why can’t we?  Reasonable criteria for prerequisites should stay in place, but we don’t want technology to drive pedagogy.  In some areas, prerequisite blocking doesn’t work well, which is the reason for faculty to meet with Jennifer on workarounds.  Diana said her issue is the fact that when we did course outlines a year or two ago we didn’t know about this requirement.  Jeremy said we don’t want to lower prerequisites to meet the needs of the prerequisite blocking technology.  Jennifer says there’s a way to get through the technology: have prerequisites in place, but not block students from enrolling.  We don’t want to lose students who meet requirements in nonstandard ways.  Jeremy said only two departments, English and math, fully implement blocking now.  In other departments, it’s a mixed bag.  Some deans have done a lot, others are catching faculty by surprise.  One problem is that some instructors don’t check prerequisites.  How do we move forward without alienating large numbers of students?  Kathleen said prerequisite checking promotes success, by helping assure students are prepared.  Jeremy said in the long term, we have to do it, and it’s not a bad idea.  The problem is getting there.  Tom said his area, technology, is already challenged regarding enrollments, so it would be great if we can find workarounds.
College Council responded last year to a request from Governing Council to change campus smoking policy.  The issue was brought up by building 36 faculty unhappy about students smoking on the bridge to the building.  As a result, district policy was changed to give individual campuses the autonomy to develop their own policies, and at CSM, a shared governance group with administration, faculty, students and staff, smokers and nonsmokers, identified seven areas around campus to designate as smoking areas.   They have pictures showing the location of the proposed smoking zones, where people who want to smoke can, but where others need not be exposed to secondhand smoke.  Enforcement will be by signage and campus security.  Disruptive student policy applies to violators.  No new mechanisms are needed.  Other CC issues: 

College Council also considered concurrent enrollment.  The AP plan is dying because there are too many misalignments, but other ideas are being developed.  Dialogue with high school faculty around curriculum, and looking for alignments, is continuing.

NEW BUSINESS – ACCREDITATION SELF-STUDY  Jeremy asked members to look at relevant areas in the self-study, which is online complete with pictures.  The accreditation visit will begin Oct. 23, and some accreditation team members will attend the Governing Council meeting on that date.  They are expected to have questions addressing specific accreditation standards.  Jean Mach reported her experience at two other colleges; where faculty wanted to use accreditation visits to bring issues to the surface, making the meetings lively.  Lloyd said past visits to Governing Council by accreditation team members have been open, friendly and calm.  Jeremy said there was a pre-visit, in which a big concern was whether faculty were involved in the self-study process (we most definitely were.)  There will be other opportunities for faculty, staff, and students to meet with team members and make comments.  At our Governing Council meeting, the team interest will likely be in our role in the self-study and some Standard 4 governance issues.  California laws on shared governance are more restrictive than what is required for accreditation.    
NEW BUSINESS – EDUCATIONAL MASTER PLAN  Jeremy distributed a document from the office of VPI Susan Estes about the preparation of an Educational Master Plan.  It was prepared with input from College Council and its Strategic Planning Committee and Budget Subcommittee, and other groups including Academic Senate Governing Council.  It charges the Educational Master Plan Committee with developing a comprehensive plan covering both Instruction and Student Services, as well as Community Education and Corporate Education.  The committee will define the relationship of the Educational Master Plan to CSM’s Strategic Plan, Technology Plan, and Facilities Plan, and to Program Review and College Council’s Budget Subcommittee.  Jeremy expressed the hope it may lead to fewer but more effective committees.  Laura Demsetz and Ruth Turner have agreed to serve as faculty representatives on the Committee, a group representing all constituencies which will make recommendations about how we might streamline the planning process and be more systematic about it.  We hope this effort will help us get a real look at where we’re headed.  
Kathleen Steele said the English department is concerned about the program review process being annual, and would like to see it changed to every three years.  Jeremy recalled Governing Council advocated making program review the mechanism for annual requests for new equipment and new faculty.  Kathleen said that was a pilot program, which she was involved in creating.  Even though the Senate and the English department have worked to streamline program review, it still takes 40-60 hours for a person in her department to do it.  Jeremy noted faculty have primacy over the program review process.  Other schools do program review presentations to their curriculum committees.  We stopped doing that some years ago.  Faculty input involves faculty work, and we need to find the right balance.  We might consider going to every two years.  This will be a future agenda item.  MSU to accept the Educational Master Plan document, the formation of the Master Plan Committee to make recommendations about it, and the appointment of Laura Demsetz and Ruth Turner to that committee.
NEW BUSINESS – STUDENT SENATE PARKING PERMITS  This fall five ASCSM senators serving on college and district committees were given faculty parking permits.  Fauzi Hamadeh oversaw this pilot project.  ASCSM is now asking for six.  Jeremy expressed faculty concerns that all other things being equal, faculty are concerned with access to faculty parking.  Half of lot six will be closed fairly soon.  

Tom Diskin reported reasons for increasing the number of permits from five to six were not addressed when ASCSM asked for six.  There are 18 student senators, and Tom said he suggested to Fauzi and the student reps that they ask for more than six permits.  ASCSM senators do a lot of good work for the college.  Fauzi felt six would be adequate for the most active students.  These senators purchase one semester student parking permits but are issued a faculty permit in its place.  Tom said it seems unfair those of us on salary don’t have to buy parking permits, but students do.  It does seem fair for students giving .lots of hours to the college and district to get something from us.  Brandon suggested a free student parking permit instead of swapping for a faculty permit.  Jena called that a good idea.  Kathleen pointed out she and other instructors have lots of books and student work to carry to and from their offices.  It would be hard to carry everything in from a remote lot.  Jeremy said the broader issue of faculty parking will be a bigger concern when lot six is closed for CIP2 work.  Also, we have aging faculty members who should park close to their offices.  The students will seek approval from the other constituencies at College Council. Teresa asserted we should make a clear decision now: if not faculty permits then something else.  Lloyd suggested students be asked to use their faculty permits in faculty lots only for actual meetings, most of which are in the afternoon.  Consensus was to agree to six faculty permits for next semester and consider waiving fees for six or more student permits in the future.  Jeremy will take this forward, and we will revisit the issue in future semesters.
NEW BUSINESS – CSM SCHOLARS  Approved by Governing Council last spring, the CSM Scholar is a faculty development opportunity aimed at teaching and learning, as opposed to faculty expertise.  Jeremy met with VPSS Jennifer Hughes, who is very interested in opening such opportunities to staff as well.  
Jean received only two CSM Scholar proposals, both of which she described as utterly delightful.  Michelle Brown proposed an online Media Ethics Forum, with documented media ethics cases, to which broadcasting students respond in various ways.  Research questions include How does participation affect student perceptions of the role of media in society and their sense of social responsibility, and can they distinguish ethical from legal or regulatory issues?  Lucia Olson proposed an English 100 project on American protest literature, its role in social and political change and the status of under-represented and mistreated groups, such as recent immigants and Vietnam or Iraq veterans.  Jean expressed the hope we would approve both.  Last spring Jean and Jeremy excited Cañada’s Academic Senate with a presentation about the CSM Scholar proposal.  Cañada doesn’t have a SoTL center or a released time person.  They asked whether their scholar, if they could get one approved, could work with our scholars.  Jean said that would be a fabulous idea.  The CSM Scholar is based on the Carnegie model of think tanks of scholars working together to get better results by collaborating.  Cañada has solid faculty support on its campus.  Denise Erickson, Jean’s counterpart at Cañada, has been through many steps, but nitty gritty budget questions are a little difficult there.  Jean wants our approval to include their scholar in our meetings. Jeremy said this will pump it up beyond our institution.  Jean said there are two reasons for doing this: first, we are a Carnegie institutional leadership campus, in that we go beyond campus boundaries, to take scholarship beyond classroom and campus walls.  Second, “Basic Skills as a Foundation for Student Success” (the “poppy copy” introduced to us by VPSS Jennifer Hughes at our Sept. 11 meeting) recommends sustained collaborative models of scholarship.

Kathleen observed Michelle Brown’s proposal made clear what the research proposal was, but it was not so clear what kind of questions Lucia Olson was going to ask.  Diana Bennett said one person had questioned the apparent emphasis on left-wing protest in Lucia’s proposal.  Jean has told Laura the idea of SoTL includes letting us develop questions as part of the process.  It will be interesting to see relationships among the work of the two (or three) scholars.  Eileen asked about the purpose of the CSM Scholars program: is it for instructors to have time to bring up issues, to create critical thinking, to produce research results, or what?  Jean said yes, but in addition the released time is needed for meetings.  The purpose of the program is to give faculty the time and the space and the collaborative atmosphere to focus on a particular aspect of their teaching, fine tune it, and propose and try out some things in their classrooms to improve student learning/engagement and outcomes.  This year’s proposals have to do with citizenship in a democracy, which is related to the ethics/civic responsibility ISLO.  CSM Scholars have time to go at this in classrooms in a very scholarly way, and to share results on campus and beyond, so more than one person can benefit.  That’s the difference between SoTL and other forms of professional development.  The latter have no feedback and no requirement to share.  Consensus was to approve both CSM Scholar proposals.  

NEW BUSINESS – SoTL ACTIVITIES – Jeremy said he is excited about collaborative work with faculty at sister campuses.  Attending a SoTL presentation is suitable as a flex activity.  The first SoTL presentation was last Friday in the SoTL Center (12-170.)  Jeremy remarked on how nice it was to have meetings which were actually about teaching.  Jeremy reported Grace Sonner approached him at the end of last term about getting funding for faculty iPods.  He was concerned about the lack of instruction on how to use the technology in pedagogy.  Jean said about 30 faculty are involved in podcasting, with various projects and lots of technical issues.  She said it will be very, very cool.  A whole bunch of things have been going on, starting last spring.  The kickoff was a event involving students from dance and creative writing classes.  Jena Losch did the posters and program and helped organize it all.  A two day learning community workshop involving other campuses was held after finals; Two day-long ePortfolio workshops and four podcasting workshops took place before this semester began.  The CSM Scholar program will fold into all this activity.  Virtually every SoTL event has taken down boundaries between disciplines and campuses, and it seems to make perfect sense to have Cañada become part of it if they can identify funding.  Faculty members start work on refining projects in the fall, start implementing them in spring, then further refine in summer for the following fall.  If Academic Senate approves going beyond a one year pilot, we will bring in new faculty for the next round with experienced faculty helping the new ones.  Jeremy noted participation in this may help part-timers get full-time positions.  

Linda asked how SoTL, WAC, learning communities (LCs) and the Carnegie program are interwoven.  Jean called that a lovely question, and explained all are under the large umbrella of integrative learning – how we can teach our students better by helping them make connections.  Some years ago we became part of the integrative learning project of the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching, based in Palo Alto, with a direction to institutionalize learning communities.  We had trouble getting even 20 students for hard-linked LC courses, so we found different ways to help students see how things are connected.  We were discovering how we became better and happier teachers by working collaboratively on these projects.  Learning Communities were the focus of the first project.  We then applied for and were accepted into the Institutional Leadership Program.  A proposal based on WAC was the next step.  Many learning communities paired English with other disciplines, so why not take English into other disciplines?  We proposed the use of ePortfolios to collect, assess and archive what was happening with this invigorating idea of connecting skills, classes, teachers, and students in various ways across campus.  There is lots to be done.   

Jeremy said he has been troubled to find how many transfer level students really aren’t at that level – they can’t do transfer level writing.  Jeremy added he, like many of us, was never trained to teach, much less teach non-college-level students.  With integrative learning activities we focus on a set of skills to teach better.  Eileen noted how little attention is given to actual teaching.  We need to be familiar with adult learning theory.  For example, activities help adults get more out of their classes.  Jeremy said people in different disciplines talk past each other, so it is good to be more intentional in drawing connections.  Tom Diskin said a few years ago all the night classes in his technology area were taught by professionals from local industry, subject matter experts who used a war stories approach to teaching.  They got through maybe half to two-thirds of the material, so their students were not properly prepared.  Other technology faculty came with high school teaching experience and extensive teacher preparation.  Tom found teacher preparation, the focus of the fifth year of his credentialing program, extremely beneficial.  Lack of such preparation is a universal problem with postsecondary education.  Tom said before we went to FSAs adjunct faculty had to go through a UC extension program in order to teach.  That program is still available but is no longer required.    

Jean said the Basic Skills report (the “poppy copy”) makes it really clear faculty and staff development is a huge part of figuring out how to work with students who come without college level skills.  It needs to be intentional, sustained, long-term, and extensive.  Because the state is looking more closely at flex activities, there is a possibility of more money for worthy flex day activities.  District Flex Committee is comprised of a faculty member from each college and the Vice Chancellor for Educational Services and Planning.  Jeremy represented CSM when the committee was formed.  Jean has represented us since last spring.  Organizing flex is difficult in our district, since flex days have evaporated as anything serious, especially those in January.  We have flex days at the beginning of fall semester, but also after spring semester finals.  Flex days are a chance to involve people in what is going on, on a day for which they are paid.  Joaquin Rivera, chief negotiator for AFT 1493, told Jean the earliest possible year we could move the end of May flex day to mid-spring, say on a Friday, is 2010.   Negotiations are in progress and it’s not feasible to consider the idea at this time. 
District Flex Committee issued a statement in September 2007 urging the revival of a Districtwide Flex Day.  Like all other flex opportunities, this one would be optional for individual faculty.  Is this a worthy thing to move forward to three years from now?  Jeremy said we have a student population we are ill-equipped to deal with, and funding for professional development we are not utilizing very well.  Jean said to get people to attend, flex activities must be structured.  Because of the requirement that flex activities not be during working hours, and to get faculty buy-in, we need to designate a non-teaching day for flex.  Jeremy said we should make this a discussion item on a future agenda, and carry it forward to DAS.  Eileen suggested asking for a professional development day.  Jeremy said in the 10+1, faculty development is a negotiated issue, involving a partnership between the Senate and the union.  Jean said the flex committee thinks it should go to Academic Senate first.  The committee is suggesting moving the end of May flex day to a mid-semester non-teaching day, and opening discussions about how it would be used.  Jeremy said we’re on record not wanting technology driving pedagogy.  We also don’t want scheduling issues driving getting faculty involved in pedagogy.  Jean said let’s get some movement toward making it happen, then create it together.  Jeremy asked can we take some ideas forward, then open up dialogue?  A districtwide flex day would be one way for us to meet contractual flex obligation and collaborate with colleagues.  

NEW BUSINESS – PROFESSIONAL ETHICS POLICY   Jeremy said the district wants to have an ethics policy.  He has complained about the process.  Rather than the district coming in with an overly vague policy, consider getting the constituencies to list their positions on professional ethics, and then work with that self-authored material.  This will be headed up at the district senate level, not the college level.  Other constituencies are being asked to do the same thing: the Board of Trustees, administration, students, and staff.  Teresa said an ethics policy is not just an accreditation issue.  Jeremy said he would let Vice Chancellor Jing Luan know how we feel.  The accreditation team would be interested to hear a story about the district telling us here’s the policy, and here’s what we did.  For students, this is powerful dialogue for them to engage in.  In the May 7, 2007 Back Talk column in the San Matean, when students were asked their favorite way to cheat, only one said honesty is the best policy.  We should discuss this.  Kathleen said if there’s value in this, it’s not so much in the finished policy as in the dialogue that occurs in the production of the policy.  
ADJOURNMENT The meeting was adjourned at 4:12 pm.  The next meeting will be Oct. 9, 2007.












